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Ten years after the opening of the first 
Berlin Biennial this fourth instalment 
curated by Maurizio Cattelan, Massimiliano 
Gioni and Ali Subotnick was anticipated 
with much anxiety. As part of the biennial 
the three had opened a fake Gagosian 
Gallery in September 2005 and published an 
issue of the free Checkpoint Charley, a 
telephone book sized archive featuring more 
than 700 artists encountered in studios, 
found in catalogues and recommended by 
their colleagues.

Similar to the recent edition of the 
Istanbul biennial their exhibition is an 
attempt to insert art in the ordinary sites 
of life, using existing spaces with an 
hands off approach. Twelve venues along the 
900 meter long Auguststrasse, formerly part 
of East Berlin, now serve as spaces for the 
artists work included in 'Of Mice and Men'. 
The title has been taken from John 
Steinbeck’s novel, who in turn had borrowed 
it from a poem by the Scottish poet Robert 
Burns (1759 - 96):

"The best laid schemes o' mice and men
Gang aft agley [often go wrong]
And leave us nought but grief and pain
For promised joy!"

Perhaps lacking a thorough concept much 



desired in the German art discourse and its 
institutions, the idea behind 'Of Mice and 
Men' is "to initiate chains of thought that 
rotate around questions of birth and loss, 
d e a t h a n d s u r r e n d e r , g r i e f a n d 
nostalgia" (catalogue) or the "Family and 
the biennial as Internet", as Gioni also 
called it during the press conference.

Strolling down Auguststrasse, queues form 
in front of private flats, a container, and 
a former Jewish school for girls. Walking 
into St.Johannes Evangelist church, around 
the corner from Steven Shearer's offsite 
public mural, one might wonder if the 
organisers managed to realise Gregor 
Schneider's failed "Cube Venice 2005" here. 
A shop front model installed on the roof of 
a black box is turning her back towards the 
visitor. Inside the Georgian artist Andro 
Wekua confronts the viewer with sculptures 
and paintings - fragments of the artists 
childhood experiences, leaving space for 
the construction of the viewers own 
narrative.

Above the only exit a black metal flip 
board makes clicking metallic sounds. 
Generally known from airports in the work 
of Kris Martin however there are no places 
to go, no destinations announced, no 
suggestions made for an escape route. The 
board remains black. Installing these works 
in the church, the curators take us on a 
time-warped journey from the areas history 
into a yet uncertain future.  



F u r t h e r d o w n t h e r o a d , a f t e r a n 
unspectacular and blue-chip gallery-like 
presentation of works by Trisha Donelly and 
Sergej Jensen, three artists present in 
what until 1928 were stables for horses 
used in Berlin's mail distribution. Here, 
the polish artist Pawel Althammer, is 
staging Fairytale (2006). Guarding a loose 
shoe in an otherwise empty space, the 
invigilator is collecting signatures 
against the deportation of an illegal 
immigrant. Reading further, the story is 
reminiscent of the artist’s own arrival in 
the city. Althammer is using his exhibition 
budget to help a Turkish woman with 
learning German and is subsidising her life 
while searching for a paid job, thus trying 
to make the fairytale come true - until the 
closing days of the Biennial end of May. 
Resonating from the next stable is the 
sound of a new film Jeremy Deller made for 
the show. The 2004 Turner prize-winner 
invited musicians from the former Soviet 
Union, who now live in Auguststrasse, and 
draws a fascinating portrait of their 
melancholic and joyful musical heritage.

Wallpaper is peeling of, newspaper cut-outs 
and student drawings are left on the walls 
of the former school for Jewish girls, in 
use until 1996 and now opened for the first 
time as major venue for the exhibition. 
Visiting Bruce Cooner's Crossroads (1976), 
archive footage of the first nuclear test 
series at Bikini Atoll in 1946, and Polish 



artist Robert Kusimirowski's Wagon (2006), 
life-size sculpture of what looks like a 
remnant from a Nazi concentration camp, 
grief and pain creep up in the visitor 
while standing in the midst of an area 
which until 1938 was at the centre of 
Berlin's Jewish community.

Light relief is provided by the drawings of 
Dutch artist Marcel van Eeden, dedicated to 
the imaginary life of K.M. Wiegand. Wiegand 
exemplifies the American dream: the boxer, 
who also used to run a gin factory, becomes 
a member of the white house' security 
staff, marries an actress, works as 
geologist in the highest mountains, has an 
career as fine artist and then moves on to 
be chancellor of Germany.   Another 
highlight included Dani Jakob, Sebastian 
Hammwöhner and Gabriel Vormstein’s 
collaboration on an installation combining 
imagined objects that survived from long 
forgotten culture’s. In the classrooms of 
the former Jewish school they seem to turn 
the wheel of time even further backwards.

Set in a container on Auguststrasse is Erik 
van Lieshout's new work '17 minutes from 
Rotterdam to Rostock'. Rubbing shoulders 
with racists, unemployed and street traders 
the satiric film documents a bicycle trip 
through a pongy German reality. There van 
Lieshout smokes his worst hash ever and 
gets beaten up by Neo Nazis while joking 
about prefabricated housing in Germany's 
east. Encouraging the individuals he 



encounters to be frank, van Lieshout goes 
where it hurts and the film thus also puts 
into question prejudices we may have but 
never bother to find more about.

If anyone was in doubt how the title for 
this fourth instalment of the biennial 
related to the show, they would understand 
when visiting the former margarine factory 
turned KW Centre of contemporary art. Upon 
entering the viewer is confronted with 
Bruce Nauman's 'Rats and Bats' installation 
consisting of a yellow plexiglass labyrinth 
featuring several monitors on which a mouse 
is seen running around the maze. Adjacent a 
projection shows an angry man with a 
baseball bat in his hand beating the shit 
out of a boxers bag. Both in search of 
identity the work is a paradigm for what 
comes after in the somehow disturbing 
linearity of KW's display. Here, the 
biennials ‘family’ theme becomes most 
apparent in the photographs of Corey 
McCorkle, documenting the moments after the 
miracle of giving child birth; Cathy 
Wilkes' installation, which is joining 
household elements like a pram or marmalade 
glass with her paintings and drawings, just 
like a mother is dividing time between 
child care and the studio; or the stack of 
television sets featuring films of the 
communal anti-bourgeois actions by Otto 
Mühl at the end of the parcours. 

This biennial comes at a time where the 
transformation of Berlin Mitte from being 



an inspiring hotbed for young artists in 
search for cheap studio space slowly turns 
into a urban regenerators dream with a 
tandem of galleries and coffee houses. 
While the last edition used a hub structure 
to reflect on cultural and socio-political 
facets of Berlin and beyond with a more 
participatory approach in relation to the 
viewer, this years curators avoid a 
discourse but showcase a range of works 
from the sublime to the haunting, from the 
pain- to joyful. The exhibition is thus 
broad enough for multiple entries and 
favouring conversations between individual 
works and the viewer.
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